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Action Minutes From Meeting:

August 23, 2007

Members Present:  Gayle Burns, Edward Byrom, Isela Gonzales, Weihaur Lau, Perry Rhodes III, Frank Strona, and Eiko Sugano.
Members Absent:  Tei Okamoto, and Tracey Packer.
Professional Staff:  Aimee Crisostomo (Harder & Co), Eileen Loughran (HPS), Vincent Fuqua (HPS), Kathleen Roe (Process Evaluation), and David Weinman (note taker).
1. Welcome and Announcements

Co-Chair Perry Rhodes III called the meeting to order at 3:05 PM.  He asked attendees to introduce themselves and make relevant announcements.
· Gayle Burns announced that there would be a Native-American powwow on 9/15/07.
· Isela Gonzalez announced that the much delayed electronic data collection and Rapid Testing Algorithm study among the incarcerated population would begin next month.

· Frank Strona distributed copies of the Summer 2007 “Your Sexual Health” newsletter focused on addressing the needs of HIV (+) men.

· He noted that the issue highlights Meth programs for MSM.

· Eileen Loughran announced that the American Journal of Public Health has accepted a manuscript on the baseline data on adherence from the Home-base Outcome Project Evaluation (HOPE) study.
· This news was met with applause.
2. & 3.  Public Comment and Members Response to Public Comment
There was no public comment
2. Review and Approval of 7/26/07 minutes
Motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes submitted for the 7/26/07 meeting.
· Eiko Sugano indicated that she isn’t on the email distribution list and didn’t get the minutes.

· Vincent said that he would look into this and be sure the list is corrected.

No other discussion was offered.  Vote was by roll call as follows.
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Ed Byrom
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Isela Gonzalez
	Yes
	Eiko Sugano
	Yes

	
	Weihaur Lau
	Yes
	
	


The minutes were approved unanimously.
3. Review of August 9 HPPC Meeting

These process evaluation documents had been distributed to all members in advance of the meeting:  “Process Evaluation Memorandum,” dated 8/16/07; “Process Evaluation … Three Words,” dated 8/09/07; and “Participants Dialogue Boxes,” dated 9/09/07.  Kathleen Roe provide a framework, including the following.

· This was an example of the Council functioning at the top of its game, where everything worked well; in particular the two focuses – the Interim Progress Report (IPR)/Cooperative Agreement and The Show Me the Data! Committee mid-year presentation.

· The meeting highlighted how well members, Committees, Co-Chairs, HPS professional staff, and consultants from Harder & Co are working together.

· The Council’s next challenge will most likely be acquainting the new HPS Director with the HPPC’s way of working and incorporating his vision of the Council’s future while maintaining the present extremely high functioning HPPC.
· Her experience tells her that incorporating a new Director always takes some time.

Discussion ensued, including the following (by topic).

New Director of HPS
· Perry explained that he and Gayle are in the process of setting up an introductory meeting with the newly appointed HPS Director, Grant Colfax.
· He added that that although he doesn’t know Grant Colfax well he feels confident in the value he will add to the Council and the Prevention Section.

· Gayle noted that she was part of the interviewing process and that she is very confident about the choice.

· Kathleen offered to help with the transition, including working with Grant Colfax on the Council’s background and experience as well as the intricacies of its processes.

· Eileen pointed out that this transition was touched on at the Co-Chairs meeting, and there was agreement that it would be more appropriately discussed at their September meeting.

· She also noted that as regards Grant Colfax’s participation in HPPC meetings, at present he has a scheduling conflict with Thursdays because of clinic rotation at SFGH.

· Kathleen said that from her experience, new Directors often want to impact the Council’s process; for instance by making meetings more or less formal.

· She added that often the other area new Directors tend to want to impact immediately is staff support including its cost.

· The Council is so good at doing what it does, she underscored, because of the excellent support it gets from the HPS professional staff and consultants from Harder & Co.
· In way of example she cited how well members accept active participation from consultants and HPS staff; a situation which is not the case in other jurisdictions.
· Gayle said that she could not have remained on the Council as long as she has if it weren’t for the support of the HPS and consultants.
· Both Gayle and Kathleen noted that most members have “day jobs.”

Presentations

· Weihaur Lau said that he has heard good feedback on Show Me the Data! Committee’s presentation, particularly how Frank Strona handled comments and suggestions – by just accepting the feedback and explaining that they would be discussed by the Committee.

· Kathleen noted that only two or three members indicated that they did not understand the Priority Setting (PS) model and/or Behavioral Risk Population (BRP) concepts.

· She suggested submitting some sort of primer on PS model and BRP to members in advance of the final presentation explaining the concepts and background.
· Frank suggested that when using local research the HPPC should be careful to attempt to include local researchers so they can provide a clear framework for the data.
· He pointed out that although Alex Kral was very gracious; however, it seemed clear that his data was being used out of its context; and others may not be as friendly.
· Aimee Crisostomo expressed her appreciation for Frank’s suggestion.

· She also noted that Willow Schrager from Harder & Co talked with Alex Kral in advance of the presentation but without sufficient time to consult with Committee members.
4. Co-chairs/Steering Committee Business

Federal, State, City Updates
· Eileen reminded member that the next Urban Coalition of HIV AIDS Prevention Services (UCHAPS) meeting will be September in Washington, DC.

· Perry will not attend this meeting, but Isela will be participating in the Peer TA presentation regarding services available to the incarcerated population.

· UCHAPS will meet with Chris Bates from the Health & Human Services Department and, as always, part of the agenda will be used to prepare for that meeting.
· Vincent Fuqua announced that at the September meeting of the National Alliance of State and Territorial AIDS Directors (NASTAD) there would be a focus on HIV/AIDS in the African-American community.

· He noted that he is on the African American Advisory Committee of NASTAD at the September meeting, and will provide an update to the Council thereafter.
Attendance Update
Eileen explained that these letters were sent to members regarding attendance:

· Those with three absences: Jonathan Batiste, Edward Byrom, David Diaz, and Rakli Wilburn;

· Those with four absences: Dee Hampton and Luke Woodward.
Betty Chan Lew will issue a monthly update.
Committee Updates

The document entitled, “Committee Report for Steering Committee” dated 08/23/07 had been sent to all members in advance of the meeting.  Updates included the following.
· Vincent reported that the next meeting of those working on the African American Action Plan has not been scheduled as yet.

· Eileen reported that the Show Me the Data! Committee has collected all of the members’ comments from the 8/09/07 Council meeting and will, at their regular meeting, review those ideas for incorporation into their work.
· Weihaur, Gayle, and Eileen explained that the Membership/Community Liaison Committee is working on how to handle the term length of the five mid-year appointments.
· A proposal on the terms for mid-year recruitment will be on the agenda of an upcoming Steering Committee meeting.

· The Committee has also started recruiting for next year’s eight or nine new members.

Reschedule November Steering
Eileen explained that the November Steering Committee meeting falls on Thanksgiving and that moving the meeting to 11/15/07 is suggested.  Discussion ensued, including the following.
· Frank indicated that he could not attend the meeting on that date because he will be at the State CPG meeting.
Gayle Burns motioned and Edward Byrom seconded the motion to reschedule the November Steering Committee meeting to 11/15/07; 3:00 to 5:00 PM.  There was no further discussion.  The vote was by roll call as follows.

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Ed Byrom
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Isela Gonzales
	Yes
	Eiko Sugano
	Yes

	
	Weihaur Lau
	Yes
	
	


The motion passed.
5. Council Planning Calendar check-in
Perry drew members’ attention to the document entitled, “Parking Lot” dated 3/08 & 4/12/07 and the HPPC meeting calendar document showing the agenda focus of Council meetings May through December 2007.  Copies of these documents were sent to all members in advance of the meeting.

· Eileen explained that the planning process is attempting to grapple with having more Parking Lot issues to manage than time to address them.

· In way of background she reminded members of discussions the Council has had about the value of enabling input by way of the Parking Lot, but that it mustn’t turn into a “Junk yard.”

Discussion ensued on how best to deal with the Parking Lot this year, and into the future.
· Eileen noted that the August Council meeting was the first this year to have only two presentation agenda items, and she highlighted that there were no complaints about insufficient time.
· Eiko Sugano made two suggestions: 1) Prioritize all items that go onto the Parking Lot; and 2) Those proposing items should include a rationale for the topic’s relevance / importance.
· Ed expressed his support for prioritizing future topics, and including the topic’s context.

· He noted, however, that the current list has been agreed upon and questioned prioritizing it at this point in the process.
· Eileen questioned if part of the context, or rationale, should include the feasibility of addressing it during the year.
· Frank suggested the Parking Lot be updated to highlight which items are: Complete; Open, but scheduled for future action; and Open.

· Of the 13 items, he noted, only two are really open and another four are open, but scheduled for future action.
· He went through the list and noted that only three items are actually open; i.e., not completed, assigned, or scheduled for future meetings (as shown below, emphasis added).

1. Social Marketing Panel
Assigned
2. HIV Vaccine Update
Assigned to Gavin, awaiting written report
3. Testing & Related
Assigned to Testing Section for regular newsletters
4. Women & HIV Update
Open / scheduled for Oct or Nov

5. Structural/Holistic
Assigned to ’08 Scope of Work/Comte Work
6. Relationships & HIV
Open

7. African-American Update
Complete – May HPPC

8. Trans Guys who have Sex with Bio Men
Open

9. Substance Use Related
Assigned to SUISS Cmte

10. Young MSM
Assigned to Show Me the Data! Cmte

11. Epidemiology Data by Race, Ethnicity & Age
Open / scheduled for Nov

12. State of Outreach in SF
Open / scheduled for Oct

13. Project STOREE
Open / scheduled for Oct

· He noted that the question is can those items Open, scheduled or not, actually be handled in what remains of the year, or shall they be assigned to committee, or not dealt with this year.
· He also suggested that the best way to handle some issues may be for the Council to refer them to community members for individual action.

· Perry suggested that since the Parking Lot isn’t voted on until March of each year shouldn’t some of the open items be handled early the following year.

· Isela indicated that requiring those proposing topics to include framing would cause them to think about it more, rather than it being a brainstorming exercise.

· She suggested categorizing each topic by how long, or short term a project it would be, and that proposals include some idea of how to address the issue(s).
· Gayle and Perry suggested that an update of the Parking Lot clearly shows each topic’s progress and that all items remain on the list, although with an indication that it is no longer open, so that members know what has happened to each item.

· Vincent suggested reviewing what is open, carrying them over to the next year, and prioritizing those issues.

· Eileen expressed support for prioritizing and putting issues into context.
· She suggested including that we include an update on  the Parking Lot in the Co-Chairs report to the Council.

· Frank suggested that in 2008 the Parking Lot be limited to items that relate to the Council’s focus of work next year; namely, finishing the new HIV Prevention Plan.

· He added that as part of that work a new Parking Lot process/structure should be written.
· Eileen said that she will note all the suggestions, and that co-chairs will discuss this at their September meeting, and report back at September’s Steering.

· Weihaur noted that moving too many topics to the next year might not take proper advantage of the value new members bring to the Council, including new voices.

· It was noted that including an update on Women & HIV on the October agenda may overcrowd that agenda, since Points of Integration (POI) committee will be doing their year end presentation at the meeting.
Perry thanked the members indicating that the suggestions raised would form the basis for future discussion and action on this topic.

6. Review and Discuss September 13, 2007 Council Agenda

A draft of the agenda for the 9/13/07 HPPC meeting was distributed, copies of which are available to absent members upon request.  Discussion ensued including the following.
· Ed indicated that the trainer, Lydia Sausa, is an excellent choice.
· Perry explained that as part of the Co-Chairs/Steering Committee report he and Gayle hope to be able to provide a summary of their meeting with Gant Colfax.

· He also pointed out that the meeting is at the Quaker House, which is somewhat different, perhaps less private, than venues used for past Diversity trainings. 
· Because they will be participating, the members of the Membership/Community Liaison Committee have not been informed of the specific details of the training exercises.

· Ed suggested Committee Co-Chairs remind members, if they haven’t already done so, that this meeting is open to the public and so people should be aware of disclosure issues.

· Weihaur explained that the moderator was sensitive to these issues; and that members would be relating how they feel about the exercises as opposed to personal issues.
Frank Strona moved and Isela Gonzalez seconded the motion to approve the draft agenda.  There was no further discussion.  The vote was by roll call as follows.
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Gayle Burns
	Yes
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Ed Byrom
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Isela Gonzales
	Yes
	Eiko Sugano
	Yes

	
	Weihaur Lau
	Yes
	
	


The motion was approved as submitted.

· In response to Kathleen’s question, Gayle and Weihaur suggested she talk with Lydia Sausa regarding evaluation and get back to the Co-Chairs on this topic.

7. Closure, Summary, & Evaluation 

Perry summarized what had been discussed.  He reminded members to fill in the evaluation survey and thanked all attendees for their participation and good work.
8. Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 4:19 PM.
The minutes were prepared by David Weinman and reviewed by Vincent Fuqua and Eileen Loughran.
The next meeting is scheduled for Thursday 9/27/07
from 3:00 PM to 5:00 PM – 25 Van Ness Ave., Suite 330 A 
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